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Abstract
This article discusses how the Chinese government engages in online political debates and 
whether it adjusts its policies to respond to public concerns raised in such debates. This research 
explores government actions and discourses by using debates between Chinese net-users and 
the government around the building of an oil refinery in Kunming as a case study. It finds that 
the government used traditional party newspapers and social media as platforms to express its 
opinions and to interact with net-users regarding the oil refinery. The reports published in party 
media and government social media posts acknowledged the government’s awareness of the 
public’s concerns, demonstrated their reaction to the concerns and reinforced the government’s 
agenda. However, although the government engaged with the debate, it did not change its 
decisions about the oil refinery to respond to the public concerns raised online.
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Introduction

The actions of the Chinese government in relation to the use of the Internet by its citizens are 
important issues in the study of the digital media in China. Studies have drawn on the perspective 
of the government’s regulations and controls of the Internet and have questioned how the 
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government determines whether and how the Internet can be used by the Chinese public, which 
topics can be debated and what language can be used. Studies have also looked at the ways in 
which the government engages with, is influenced by and interacts with online public debates, 
questioning whether and how online debates have generated impacts and pressures on the govern-
ment, and whether or not the use of the Internet in China can enhance public–government com-
munication. Studies from these perspectives are enabling scholars to draw critical insights about 
Internet use in China in the digital era.

The Chinese government’s actions in relation to the Internet have attracted a great deal of atten-
tion, not only because those actions shape the development of the digital media in China, but also 
because the Chinese government’s actions are complex and unique, and thus offer important exam-
ples for the wider understanding of governmental behaviours in relation to digital media. In China, 
the government’s actions can be contradictory; while it promotes the digital media as a tool for 
economic growth, it fears losing control over online information flow and online political debates 
(King, Pan, & Roberts, 2013; S. Li, 2010; Tai, 2014; Wu, 1996). The promotion of the Internet has 
led to more than half of the Chinese population becoming net-users (China Network and Information 
Centre [CNNIC], 2017), and has allowed a booming Internet culture that is diverse, dynamic, con-
tentious and political to develop (Yang, 2009). However, this political and contentious online cul-
ture contains serious criticism directed towards the Chinese Communist Party (CCP), and even 
accommodates debates with strong democratic appeal that might demand the overthrow of the CCP 
regime (S. Li, 2010). These are the aspects the Chinese government fears, and thus, it constantly 
updates control and regulation of the Internet. Tai (2014, p. 185) describes censoring and control-
ling of the Internet as the ‘hallmark’ action of authoritarian regimes such as China. It is seen as a 
‘hallmark’ action because although the Chinese government has in recent years offered a certain 
level of freedom of speech for the media, including the Internet, still its fundamental attitude is to 
regulate and control to establish and maintain a favourable characterisation of the single-party 
regime in the media sphere. As a result, political control becomes the primary and major method: 
it frequently occurs in China, and is well explored in academic studies. But the presence of political 
control should not be taken as implying that the government has effectively controlled and cen-
sored all alternative voices. Rather, it should be seen as a form of struggle between the Chinese 
public’s constant demands for more and freer spaces for public political expression and the govern-
ment’s strong determination to maintain its control (Rosen, 2010). As a result of this struggle, the 
Chinese government is constantly updating its regulations and controls, while the public is con-
tinually finding ways around to express alternative opinions (Endeshaw, 2004). Thus, by studying 
regulations and controls, scholars are not only investigating how the Chinese government tries to 
shape and restrict the use of media, but are also more widely studying the constant struggle between 
the government and the public in China.

Political control, although important, is not the only action taken by the Chinese government in 
relation to online activities. In recent years, the Chinese government has started to understand the 
importance of online communication, and thus instead of implementing total control, it has begun 
to develop new ways to react to and manage it. These new ways include a number of aspects: a 
more relaxed attitude towards some challenging voices to ‘reduce social confrontation’ (Jiang, 
2008, pp. 11-12), the establishing of the government’s own online discourses to influence public 
opinions, engagement with existing debates to show its awareness of certain social and political 
problems, and communication with net-users to solve these issues for the purpose of ‘facilitat[ing] 
compliance with state policies’ (Jiang, 2008, pp. 11-12). In other words, the Chinese government 
is trying to enter into the online space and become part of the online-communication sphere as a 
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new way to establish and maintain a favourable voice for the regime. Compared to political control 
such actions are less analysed in current academic debates. But this lack of attention does not mean 
they are insignificant; they are important and indispensable aspects of an overall understanding of 
the wider issues. To study whether and how the Chinese government engages in online debate is to 
study a form of public–government interaction in China. This approach can assist academics in 
understanding the extent to which the public’s use of digital media can affect government decisions 
and actions, and can illuminate the Chinese government’s changing attitudes towards the digital 
media and the new strategies it has adopted. Such investigation and analysis can thus contribute to 
an updated understanding of the Internet in China. A few academic studies have, so far, discussed 
this perspective (e.g. Huang & Yip, 2012; Jia, 2012), but because government engagement and 
response happen only occasionally and are hard to predict, opportunities for empirical discussion 
are limited. The existing studies are meaningful examples, but are few in number and limited in 
extent, so further empirical data are needed to enrich current debates.

This research is conducted to contribute to and enrich the current academic debates around the 
Chinese government’s engagement in online debates. The article presents an analysis of the Chinese 
government’s actions in relation to an online debate in 2013 around the building of an oil refinery 
in the Anning area of Kunming in Yunnan province and its sub-products including paraxylene 
(PX). The proposal to build this refinery was originally submitted to the government in 2004, and 
was agreed by the government and gradually developed over the subsequent 9 years. Heated online 
debates about the development took place mainly between April and June 2013, when Kunming 
residents found out about the potential environmental damage linked to the refinery. To understand 
critically the government’s actions in this case, this article analyses the content and discourses in 
the reports and posts about the refinery published in three party newspapers and in the mayor of 
Kunming’s Sina Microblog account. It finds that the Chinese government paid attention to the 
online public debates around the oil refinery, understood its impacts and was willing to become 
involved in communication with the public. In this communication, the government demonstrated 
awareness of the public’s environmental concerns over the Kunming refinery and understood that 
these concerns were primarily expressed through online debates. However, rather than truly 
respecting public opinion, considering public needs, or at least finding a reasonable solution from 
which both the government and the public could benefit the government primarily reinforced its 
own interests and opinions in its communications, and purely attempted to persuade the public to 
follow the government agenda. In the end, the public’s concerns over this refinery remain unsolved, 
as the government has not changed its decision, carried on with the building of the refinery and has, 
moreover, prevented the public from accessing further information about the refinery.

This research is important for the current understanding of digital media in China, although it 
only presents one example of government–public interaction, rather than offering a wider review 
of the subject. As suggested, although the Chinese government’s engagement with online debates 
is expanding, it is still rare. Under such circumstances, every individual case is valuable and acts 
as a contribution to the development of a bigger picture of the issues. The Kunming refinery case 
presented in this article can contribute to our understanding of the Chinese government’s actions in 
three ways. First, the case informs us that, at the point that public anger reaches a peak level, the 
traditional actions of deleting online posts and forbidding online accounts from posting informa-
tion does not effectively reduce public anger, and may even trigger it. The government can venture 
beyond pure political control and become involved in communication with the public, and even in 
actual online debates. But this article does not want to suggest that the government will always 
engage with heated online debates when public anger is hard to control, and the Chinese 
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government’s actions in such situations are still hard to predict. There are no rules to be followed 
and so subjective decisions are made by the government at the time of an event. The Kunming case 
demonstrates one possibility, but not a definite outcome.

Second, the Kunming case offers a way to critically analyse the Chinese government’s actions 
in relation to online debates, and suggests that such engagement actions should not necessarily be 
equated with being responses to the issues raised in such debates: engagement demonstrates a level 
of involvement and interaction between two sides, while a response suggests a meeting of the pub-
lic’s needs and a solving of their concerns. By distinguishing between these two processes, it is 
possible to assess the impact of the online debates, by investigating to what extent the Chinese 
government’s attitudes and decisions have been influenced by online debates. The Kunming case 
in particular shows that the Chinese government’s engagement with a debate does not necessary 
lead to a response, and the action of engaging in online communication was instead used by the 
government to reinforce its own interests, rather than to truly understand the public’s needs or to 
discuss a reasonable solution.

Third, the Kunming case also demonstrates that the action of engaging in online debates does 
not mean that the Chinese government’s general attitude towards online debates has changed, as it 
is still the government’s core interests which are reinforced through its communications. In this 
particular case, such reinforcement is demonstrated by the ways that the national government’s 
interests are constructed as being unchallengeable while local government’s interests are presented 
as something that can be discussed. This is similar to the agenda that the Chinese government 
adopts when it controls, regulates and censors online debates: the legitimacy of the CCP regime 
cannot be questioned, while the struggles and conflicts between local government and the public 
may be discussed, with the intention of reducing public anger and facilitating compliance towards 
the central government.

The Chinese government’s actions in relation to online political 
debates

Political control and censorship

The most studied and debated government actions relating to the Internet in China are political 
control and censorship, and they define the scale of online political debates in China chiefly in 
terms of what can and cannot be said. The frequency and importance of such actions reflect the 
Chinese government’s definitions of the political status of the media. As Chan (2003, p. 159) 
states, the media is ‘regarded as an important part of the ideological apparatus’ for the Chinese 
government to use to promote party interests, stabilise its regime and control opinions in the public 
domain (see also Hassid, 2008; Wang & Ang, 2010). To establish and maintain such a political 
status for the media, political control and censorship are crucial government actions, used to ensure 
the media serves the party’s interests rather than being used against it. Through regulating, control-
ling and censoring, the Chinese government defines certain information as sensitive and harmful, 
and prevents its appearance in the public domain, thus discouraging and forbidding the public from 
engaging in debates containing such information.

For the Internet in particular, the Chinese government has established a regulatory framework 
that controls both the physical structure of the network and public access to it. It regulates and 
controls online service providers, including Internet business companies and website administra-
tors, to ensure that they always follow the government agenda, and it regulates and censors online 
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information to be favourable towards the government (Clayton, Murdoch, & Watson, 2007; 
Goldsmith & Wu, 2008; Harwit & Clark, 2001; O’Rourke, Harris, & Ogilvy, 2007). Service pro-
viders and website administrators are also regulated to be self-responsible for the information that 
is published and transferred via their networks. If a particular IP address or website is found to 
contain sensitive and harmful information, then the service provider that facilitates the IP or admin-
isters the website will need to take actions to assist the state monitoring body and censors. This 
responsibility has economic implications for the service provider, as if they fail to self-regulate and 
self-censor, their licences could be revoked, websites could be shut down or they could be subject 
to fines (S. Li, 2010). Individual users are also required to comply with national and website-level 
regulations regarding information and behaviours with which they are prohibited from engaging. 
If they publish opinions that are regarded by the monitoring bodies as sensitive, their opinions are 
removed, their access to particular websites can be blocked and their accounts on those websites 
can be closed down. Through the establishment of this regulatory framework, the views and infor-
mation people can express and their online access are regulated and restricted.

Relaxed approach and limited engagement

Political control and censorship set the context for online political debates in China. However, this 
does not mean that the government will censor every bit of information, leaving no space for politi-
cal communication through the Internet. Rather, McCormick and Liu (2003, p. 146) suggest that 
there is room for ‘uncertainty’: the government can be very strict in keeping information out of the 
public domain, but sometimes can relax its control and allow political debates around certain issues 
to exist in the public domain. It can even communicate with users rather than censoring every 
debate, although this approach is limited in extent. Zhang (2011, p. 104) argues that the Chinese 
government’s control and censorship is more relaxed if the information appearing in the media 
relates to ‘natural disasters and accidents’ that are intimately related to ordinary individuals’ lives, 
even if discussing those issues may involve ‘bargaining’ and ‘negotiation and accommodation with 
the state’. But topics such as human rights, religions, protests, violent eruptions of frustration and 
ethnic problems … social issues and conflicts that are perceived to threaten the CCP’s legitimacy 
or the political system do not gain from such relaxed policies. (Zhang, 2011, p. 115) 

Tai (2014, p. 186) suggests that the government encourages ‘exposés of the misbehaviour of 
local officials’, but ‘tends to ban news that directly threatens the legitimacy of the regime’ (Tai, 
2014, p. 190). These findings demonstrate that, although the overall approach the Chinese govern-
ment takes towards political debates is controlling and censoring, it applies different strategies to 
particular issues. Issues that do not shake the fundamentals of the CCP regime, and those which 
help the national government to target local corruption, can remain in the public domain, to be 
‘managed’ and ‘guided’ (Tai, 2014, p. 190). By allowing such criticisms to be aired, the govern-
ment makes the public feel that some public opinions can be expressed, although only to an extent 
that is manageable by the national government. Although local government and certain behaviours 
of the national government are criticised, the legitimacy and the rightfulness of the CCP regime as 
a whole is still not questioned.

A few studies show that Chinese government takes this more relaxed approach a step further by 
occasionally engaging in debates to communicate with net-users and even to solve such users’ 
concerns. The types of debates that the government may engage in are very limited: it may occa-
sionally engage around local events that attract huge public attention and are linked to daily lives, 
including sudden accidents, but not with those that challenge the legitimacy of the CCP. Huang and 
Yip (2012), for example, studied anti-PX protests in Xiamen, showing that, because of countless 
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public opinions expressed online disagreeing with the Xiamen government’s decision to set up a 
PX factory, the Xiamen local government was pressured to ‘announce a suspension of the project’ 
(Huang & Yip, 2012, p. 210). This suggests the possibility that the government can react to online 
political debates of this kind, and even change its decisions to respect public opinion. A more sys-
tematic study of the government’s engagements is presented by Jia (2012). By using the 2011 7.23 
train accident as an example, Jia analysed related official and public discourses. He shows that, as 
online public debates around the accident grew, the government kept a close eye on the public 
opinions expressed, and engaged with the public to discuss the accident through traditional media, 
publishing official documents and staging meetings and conferences (Jia, 2012, p. 2). He also sug-
gests that official discourses were mostly constructed to report on, and provide updates about, the 
situation, to ensure the government’s ability to carry out rescue procedures, to explain its account-
ability and to praise social cooperation in the aftermath of the accident (Jia, 2012, p. 6). The limita-
tion of Jia’s study is that, although it provides a quantitative picture to categorise the government’s 
discourses and to demonstrate the interactions between it and net-users, it lacks critical reflection 
about these discourses. It demonstrates what the government did but does not discuss what the 
government’s actions meant in terms of the online political debates around the issue.

It should also be noted that although a more relaxed approach has been observed, the decisions 
made by the government about whether and how to control and censor certain information are still 
arrived at subjectively. The decision-making process is opaque, arbitrary and unpredictable. In 
other words, although in the Xiamen event and the 7.23 accident, government engagement and 
even responses were observed, it cannot be concluded that the government will always react in 
similar ways. The government has not established and does not follow a publicly accessible and 
clearly defined legal framework that demonstrates what information will be controlled and cen-
sored and what will be engaged with or responded to. Decisions are made purely according to the 
government’s needs and interests at the time, and the public is not given the power to request 
explanations or to fight against government decisions. Thus, although a more relaxed approach can 
be observed, this does not necessarily indicate an actual loosening of control.

However, it is still necessary to examine this relaxed approach and limited government engage-
ment as it has manifested in particular circumstances, not only because this helps to widen our 
understanding of the Chinese government’s behaviours towards online debates, but also because 
new questions are posed that need to be answered. Following a review of the literature, this article 
identifies three key questions and aims to answer them through empirical analysis. The first ques-
tion is whether it is possible for us to find another event in which the Chinese government has 
engaged with online debate, or are the Xiamen PX and 7.23 events just rare exceptions to the more 
characteristic hard-line approach? The second question is that in Xiamen PX case it was possible 
to observe the government’s engagement into online debates, and such engagements have led to 
solution of the concern, namely the plan to build the factory was suspended; then should we regard 
the Xiamen PX case as a one-off occurrence, or as a repeatable result that may be consistently 
observed in similar events? The final question addresses whose interests are actually reinforced in 
the process of engagement: the public or the government? Can we regard government engagement 
as something positive, or is the underlying situation just ‘business as usual’?

Selection of the case study

To answer these questions, the Kunming oil refinery debate has been selected as a case study. 
A case-study approach has been chosen because it is a specific way to examine government 
behaviours and enables this paper to critically analyse the government’s actions. The Kunming 
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case was a public debate around the building of an oil refinery, and the central contentions and 
concerns expressed between the public and the government related to the environmental impact 
of the refinery. The national government decided to build the oil refinery as a part of its national 
resource strategy, to address the country’s resource shortage and transportation problems (Chen, 
2010). The local government welcomed the refinery as a source of local economic growth 
through heavy industry. However, Kunming locals considered it to be environmentally damag-
ing, as discharges from the oil-refining and sub-production processes could pollute the local 
atmosphere and waterways. They thus disagreed with the government’s decision and asked for 
it to be scrapped. The primary platform for the public to express their concerns was Sina 
Microblog (the equivalent of Twitter in China). Following the online debate, both national and 
local government reacted to public concerns by using both party media and Sina Microblog, 
albeit to a limited extent.

The Kunming case is selected because previous studies show that government engagement is 
more likely to occur in debates around those local events which attract huge public attention and 
are intimately linked with citizens’ daily lives. Both the Xiamen case and the 7.23 accident fit this 
category, and the Kunming case is of a similar kind, but with unique aspects. Its significance lies 
in the nature of the issues and the fact that it not only generated huge public participation but also 
gained government recognition. The Kunming case is one among a stream of oppositions to PX 
production in China, although PX production is only one part of the Kunming refinery’s opera-
tions. This opposition to PX production began with the 2007 Xiamen protest (Huang & Yip, 2012), 
and many similar protests and debates occurred apart from the Xiamen and Kunming cases. The 
dispute over this particular issue displayed a visible level of sustainability, which took it beyond 
specific local cases to become a nationwide issue. Xiamen can be regarded as the starting point, 
with the Kunming case being a landmark in terms of isolated anti-PX protests developing over time 
into a potential movement and sustained debate around a particular issue. Such sustainability in 
environment-related political communication was regarded by Stalley and Yang in their 2006 study 
as non-existent in China (Stalley & Yang, 2006) at that time. However, the Kunming case, along-
side other emerging anti-PX debates and protests across China, has proved that sustainability does 
exist. The Kunming event is a landmark in this development, not only because it was huge at the 
time, but also because the Chinese government admitted its importance. China Environment Report 
(2017), the national official newspaper owned by China’s Ministry of Environmental Protection, 
named the Kunming case as 1 of the 10 landmark events of 2013. It is the only anti-PX event in 
this ranking of key events in China’s environment protection, and no other PX-related event has 
gained similar recognition.

The case is also unique because it is the first case in China that involves a city mayor’s engage-
ment via an official microblog account. The city’s mayor of Kunming was the first in China to open 
an official microblog account and its first use was to engage with individuals regarding the oil 
refinery. This engagement by the mayor is also significant because it took place on Sina Microblog, 
where the online debate around the issue first emerged and developed. In contrast with the govern-
ment’s engagement in previous cases, which mainly used traditional media, the use of social media 
in this case is worthy of analysis.

Methodology

To answer the research questions through the Kunming case, this research studied two party media 
formats: first, posts in the Kunming mayor’s microblog from May 2013 (when the account was 
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opened), to December 2013,1 and second, reports from three key party newspapers: Kunming Daily 
and Yunnan Daily (two local party newspapers) and The People’s Daily (the central party newspa-
per), for the period from January 2004 to December 2013. The reason for analysing the govern-
ment’s attitudes and actions through party media is that they are the mouthpieces of the CCP and 
reports from them reflect the needs and interests of the government.2 These differing representa-
tives of party media are selected because the use of a microblog was unique to the Kunming case, 
while the party newspapers are the major media outlets used to communicate the government’s 
views. The People’s Daily, Yunnan Daily and Kunming Daily, as three central party newspapers at 
the national, provincial and city levels, are studied to provide comprehensive coverage. The period 
between 2004 and 2013 was chosen because the proposal for the building of the Kunming refinery 
first came up in 2004, and then gradually developed over the following decade, gaining public 
attention in 2013. It is necessary to study reports over this period to understand whether there have 
been changes in the government’s attitudes over time, especially in the periods before and after the 
online public debates. This can help researcher s to understand whether or not heated online debate 
impacts on government behaviour.

The method applied in this research is a combination of content analysis and discourse analysis. 
This combination is chosen to enable investigation of the three research questions: whether Chinese 
government would engage with online debates in Kunming’s case; if so, does engagement has led 
to the resolution of public concerns of the environmental damage; and whose interests are actually 
reinforced in the process of engagement – the public or the government? To answer these ques-
tions, it is necessary to understand the government’s actions (and/or its changing approach to such 
actions) from both quantitative and qualitative perspectives. Quantitative data, such as numbers of 
reports and posts and the various themes covered, enables this research to analyse whether and to 
what extent the government paid attention to the Kunming events (measured through the amount 
of reporting), and the major focus and concerns of its attention (e.g. the economic benefits of the 
oil refinery or environmental protection). Through these data, this article can demonstrate to what 
extent the government paid attention to the oil refinery issue between 2004 and 2013 and whether 
more attention in terms of a visible increase of numbers of reports was given to the issues following 
the online debates which took place between April and June 2013. If such an increase is identified, 
this suggests that online debates did have an impact on the government’s behaviours, and pushed 
the government to face the public’s concerns, and become involved in communications.

In contrast, identification of the themes of reports can provide further evidence for the research 
questions by demonstrating whether or not there was a change in the focus of the reports. To clar-
ify, it can be suggested that the government regarded the refinery as economically beneficial and a 
part of its resource strategy, while the public believed that the refinery would be environmentally 
unfriendly and perceived the government’s decision to build the refinery as an ignoring of public 
needs. Given such assumptions, if the theme of a report is the economy and resources, this indi-
cates that it reinforces the government’s definition of the refinery, while if a report addresses the 
environment and public opinion, then the public’s view of the refinery is reinforced. Thus, by 
identifying the themes of reports, it is possible to identify whether the party media’s focus regard-
ing the refinery changed after the online debates appeared. If so, this could be further proof of the 
impact of the online debates on the government. To provide the quantitative data required, this 
research applied content analysis to identify and categorise the themes of reports. Four codes were 
applied to the various naming of the refinery in reports: China National Petroleum Corporation 
(CNPC), Yunnan oil-refining factory/plan, CNPC 10-million-tonne oil-refining factory/plan, 
China-Burma Oil/Gas pipeline, and these were then searched for in the titles of reports in the party 
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media. Then, associations with the codes were identified, to discover whether they were associated 
with environmental protection, resource strategies, economic issues, public/public opinion or 
Internet/net-users. These categories are established according to the characteristics of the online 
debates around the refinery issue, as mentioned above. These associations allow the article to cat-
egorise the reports into different themes.

Quantitative data answer the first research question, investigating whether online debates can 
impact the government’s behaviours and lead it to become involved, but it cannot provide a criti-
cal and detailed reflection of whether the public’s concerns have been engaged with and solved 
after the involvement, nor can it demonstrate whose interests are reinforced in the communica-
tion. To answer these questions, this research applies critical discourse analysis (CDA) to meas-
ure the qualitative date. CDA is used because it is a method that is primarily concerned with 
power relations in communications: who gains power in the construction of the discourse and 
through what means? As Gee (2014, pp. 7-8) argues, languages are structured by different groups 
with different interests and needs, and people are seeking to ‘gain’ or ‘give’ ‘social goods’ in or 
through their use of discourses; when certain groups are gaining in discourses, other groups 
could be ‘losing’ or ‘being denied’. In the Kunming case, there is a power struggle between the 
government and the public, as they have different needs and interests. In this struggle, the gov-
ernment is the powerful actor, and it defines the needs and interests around the refinery without 
enquiring into public opinions; the public is the less powerful actor, but it has the power to chal-
lenge the government by using the Internet. The process of communication can be seen as one of 
(re)defining whose interests and needs should be put first: whether it is the government’s strate-
gic needs for economic growth and resources or the public’s challenge which acquires the greater 
power. In this process, if one side gains, the other side may lose, but alternatively a win–win 
solution can be discussed in the communication. But regardless of the results of such processes, 
when the party newspapers were used by the government to communicate, the discourses used 
demonstrate the processes of the power struggle taking place. By critically analysing the con-
struction of words, phrases and sentences in the party media, this research asked what words are 
used by the party media to describe the refinery and online public debates; whose needs (the 
public’s or the government’s) are constructed through the discourses and in what ways; and who 
has the power to define what should be done about the refinery, about the public concerns over 
the refinery, and about the future of the refinery.

The Chinese government’s actions in the Kunming oil refinery 
case

The Kunming case illustrates the Chinese government’s actions in relation to online political 
debates. These range from censorship, to limited tolerance of oppositional voices, to engagement, 
but they do not go as far as actual responses. Censorship and limited tolerance are the first reactions 
to be observed. The heated online debates about the refinery took place between April and June 
2013, and the large numbers of posts, comments and retweets generated on various Sina Microblog 
accounts questioned and argued against the government’s decision, suggesting that its decision to 
launch the refinery harmed local people’s interests. Many of the posts, however, were immediately 
or eventually removed from the platform. Interestingly, not all posts were removed. For example, 
a microblog posting of an article entitled ‘Why Does Kunming Move in Reverse?’, which reported 
the potential environmental damage related to the refinery, remained uncensored, and was 
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commented on and retweeted a total 13,493 times. Public concerns are repeatedly expressed 
through these comments and retweets, showing the public’s disagreements with the government’s 
decision. The procedures and reasons for censoring most of the posts but being relaxed about some 
of them remains unclear for this case, since the government and the Sina Microblog regulatory 
body did not offer any explanations.

Methods, themes and discourses in the government’s engagements

The Chinese government also engaged in these debates to a limited extent. After concerns were 
raised, both the local and national governments joined the debates, mainly using the party newspa-
pers as platforms, but also involving other channels. Table 1 lists the different methods used by 
both local and national governments between April and June 2013, the period when online public 
debates were most heated.

Table 1 demonstrates that in the period of heated online political communications about the 
refinery, the government took multiple actions to communicate with the public about the oil refin-
ery in Kunming. Party newspapers were the most-used channels, and in the period between May 
and June 2013, reports relating to the refinery appeared in party newspapers almost on a daily 
basis. In addition to reporting through party media, the local government organised a range of other 
activities to engage with the public, including press conferences, discussion panels, public exhibi-
tions, talks and field visits. These events were then reported by the two local party newspapers.

Table 1 shows that party newspapers were the primary channels through which government 
attitudes and actions were reported. This reflects the function of the party newspapers as the most 
important outlets through which the government demonstrated its opinions around the refinery in 
reaction to the online debates. Figures 1 and 2 provide information supporting further analysis of 
the content of reports from these newspapers.

Figures 1 and 2 show that, in reporting on the Kunming refinery in May to June 2013, there 
were 70 reports in the three newspapers, while between 2004 and April 2013 and between July and 
December 2013, there were only 19. This reveals a considerable increase in government attention 
given to the refinery in the immediate aftermath of the heated online debate, followed by a sizable 
decrease 2 months later. When it comes to the themes of the reports in May and June 2013, the term 
‘public/public opinions’ appeared most frequently (29 times), followed by the term ‘environment/
environmental protection’ (27 times). However, in the time before and after this period, the themes 

Table 1. Responses from local and national public authorities to concerns about the Kunming oil refinery.

Local (Yunnan and Kunming) National

57 reports in Yunnan Daily and Kunming Daily 3 reports in The People’s Daily
Public exhibitions of oil-refining between 25 May and 10 June 2013 3 programmes on central television
5 public talks around oil-refining and PX production by specialists 
and officers

 

A trip to an oil refinery in Qinzhou (by selected public 
representatives)

 

1 press conference on 10 May 2013  
2 open discussion panels, on 13 and 21 May 2013  
The Kunming mayor’s microblog  
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‘resource strategy’ and ‘economy’ were mentioned most often (eight times each), while the envi-
ronmental aspect was only mentioned three times and public opinion and Internet/net-users were 
not mentioned at all.

It can be seen that before environmental concerns about the refinery were raised in online politi-
cal communications in April 2013, the coverage of the refinery was very limited in both extent and 
topic. The government only gave limited attention to issues relating to the refinery, and the econ-
omy and its resource strategies were the major focuses in the coverage that did appear, reflecting 
the government’s original objectives for the refinery. However, in 2013, when the government’s 
economics-driven objectives were questioned by net-users and environmental concerns about the 
refinery were clearly demonstrated through online debates, the coverage of the refinery increased 

Figure 1. Themes in reports about the Kunming oil refinery in the Kunming Daily, Yunnan Daily and The 
People’s Daily from May to June 2013.

Figure 2. Themes in reports about the Kunming oil refinery in The Kunming Daily, Yunnan Daily and The 
People’s Daily between January 2004 and April 2013 and from July to December 2013.
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dramatically in the party newspapers, and the focus of the party media changed, as they started to 
establish public opinion and the environment as the main themes of their reports. This is powerful 
evidence that online debates did influence the government, with the huge online debate pushing the 
government to pay considerably more attention to the public concerns around the Kunming oil 
refinery, to increase coverage of the issues in the party media and to focus reporting more on the 
public’s concerns about the refinery, namely the environment.

The Kunming mayor’s Sina Microblog is also evidence of engagement. It not only demonstrates 
government willingness to communicate about the public’s concerns as raised through online 
debates, but it also shows that local officials were attempting to engage with the public by using 
Sina, the primary platform used by Chinese net-users. Understanding this to be a key arena for 
communication, Kunming’s mayor opened a microblog account on 17 May 2013, becoming the 
first mayor in China to have an official microblog account. The purpose of his microblog was not 
only to communicate about the oil refinery, but also, as his first post suggests, ‘to listen to your 
opinions about Kunming’s development,’ and ‘to carefully study the advice and suggestions made 
by the crowd’. Public concern about the oil refinery was clearly the main factor behind his deci-
sion. The third post on his account started a discussion about the oil refinery and, in total, 11 of the 
mayor’s posts specifically focused on the refinery. Furthermore, a report published in the Kunming 
Daily on 18 May 2013 suggested that the oil refinery was the biggest concern in the microblog (Y. 
Li, 2013, p. A1). By using the microblog, the mayor shows his awareness of the importance of this 
online platform for communicating about the refinery and enters into the arena to engage in online 
discussions. By using this online platform, in which the mayor has the power to express his opin-
ions through microblogging but other users can also react to his posts through comments and 
retweets, other net-users have the opportunity to talk directly to government officials. The opinions 
of both the officials and the Internet users are equally visible in the same arena, enabling a more 
equal and inclusive interaction between the users and the government to be observed through the 
Internet. Indeed, the mayor’s 11 posts about the Kunming refinery generated a total of 14,752 
retweets and 20,855 comments.

Evidence of the government’s engagement in online debates can also be found in the contents 
of the reports, such as the following:

(Title) Kunming City Held a Press Conference with regards to the CNPC Yunnan Oil-Refining Plan 
Yesterday/The Oil-Refining Plan Insists on the Implementation of ‘One Vote Veto’ on Environmental 
Protection: The Whole Plan Does Not Have PX Device, Will Not Produce PX Products, Whether or Not 
Have Sub-Productions Will Follow Democratic Decision Procedures.

(First sentence) A few citizens and net-users have questioned whether the plan would impact on the 
environmental standards in Kunming. (Ma, 2013, p. 1)

This is an example text from Kunming Daily, published on 11 May 2013. This text is used as 
an example here because it was the first piece in any of the party newspapers to report on the oil 
refinery after the start of the heated online debates, and thus, it exemplifies the government’s 
fundamental attitudes at the time.

The discourses used in the title and first sentence are the focus here of CDA. It can be identified 
when constructing discourses that the key terms ‘environmental protection’ and ‘democratic deci-
sion procedures’ appear, indicating that when this party newspaper initially approached the issue of 
the oil-refinery during the time when the online debates were taking place, public concerns and 
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environmental protection, rather than the economy and resource strategy, were referenced. This 
suggests a gain for the public, in that the public’s needs and interests were reinforced while the 
government’s interests were invisible in the report. Furthermore, the title of the report uses the 
phrase ‘one vote veto’ on environmental protection’, meaning that if there were environmental 
problems, production would not be allowed to commence, thus reassuring the public that their 
concerns had been taken into consideration. The title also suggests that ‘democratic decision pro-
cedures’ would determine the sub-production of the refinery, helping to construct more power for 
the public, as if the power to make the decision is no longer held by the government, but by the 
public. The first sentence of the report then explains the reason for the government’s changing 
attitude, in other words, why the party newspaper was willing to construct more power for the 
public. It reports that the reason for this stance was that locals and net-users were questioning the 
environmental impact of the refinery. In other words, the power that pushed the government to 
construct the discourse in such a way was the online debates. Without the online debates the gov-
ernment would not have become involve in communication of this type, nor would it have allowed 
the public to gain more power in the discourses.

The various methods used to communicate and, particularly, the use of the microblog, changes in 
numbers of reports, the overall themes addressed, and the discourse of the reports indicate that the 
Chinese government can engage in online debates, even after it has tried to censor and subsequently 
become somewhat more relaxed about certain information, but could not reduce public anger and 
concerns. Engagement indeed has become a choice for the government, and the Xiamen PX and 7.23 
events are not exceptions to this approach. This also means that online debates in China can generate 
impacts on the government in ways that force it to recognise the existence of public needs which dif-
fer from its own, and may lead the government to begin negotiating with the public.

However, these actions cannot be equated with the government being willing to follow public 
opinion and give up the refinery. Although the government carried out multiple actions in relation 
to the public online debate, the function of those actions was to explain the government’s decisions 
and to defend and reinforce its own interests and needs to persuade individuals to accept the refin-
ery. The government did not invite individuals into a fully open conversation to seek the most 
reasonable solutions regarding the refinery; nor did it change its decision over the refinery in 
response to public concerns, although it had promised this in a newspaper article. Therefore, while 
the government’s actions can be regarded as an attempt to engage in political debates, it cannot be 
regarded as having fully responded to the public concerns raised online.

Limitations of the government’s actions

There are three indications of the limitations of the governments’ actions. The first is that the gov-
ernment’s core interests are maintained as unchallengeable in the various communications, and this 
can be particularly observed through the different association created between local and national 
government. It was the national government’s decision to launch the refinery, while the local gov-
ernment was only involved in making decisions about the refinery’s sub-production. In the online 
debate, members of the public were concerned about the potential environmental damage of the 
whole refinery, while the sub-production, and PX in particular, intensified their worries. If the 
government was truly engaging in the communications around the issue, understanding the con-
cerns of the public and allowing the public to make gains, then the decision to establish the refinery 
should have been re-considered. However, in the government’s discourses, the decision made by 
the local government to add sub-productions was regarded as the negotiable area, whereas the 
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national government’s decision to establish the oil refinery itself was regarded as unchallengeable, 
and as delivering only benefits. By separating these decisions in the communications, the legiti-
macy of the national government’s decision was protected, and, in consequence, the concerns 
raised over the environmental impact of the refinery were not fully addressed. The government, as 
a whole, still satisfied its own needs.

In the text already mentioned, this division is clear:

Kunming City Held a Press Conference with regards to the CNPC Yunnan Oil-Refining Plan Yesterday/
The Oil-Refining Plan Insists on the Implementation of ‘One Vote Veto’ on Environmental Protection: The 
Whole Plan Does Not Have PX Device, Will Not Produce PX Products, Whether or Not It Has Sub-
Productions Will Follow Democratic Decision Procedures.

In this text, PX/sub-productions appeared three times, while the oil refinery itself only once 
(excluding the name of the refinery). The oil refinery reference related only to the ‘“one vote veto” 
on environmental protection’, but not to the democratic decision. This means although the govern-
ment promised some sort of environmental protection measurement to be placed, still it did not 
allow the public to have the power to determine the establishment of the oil refinery. Also, when 
using the term ‘one vote veto’, the text does not demonstrate who the voter is; in fact, the voter is 
the government itself. This is because there is no public voting system in China, and without 
changing the political system, the public does not have the power to vote on any issues. This sen-
tence therefore actually means that the government could decide to close the refinery if it damages 
the environment, but regardless of how it decides, the power to make the decision is still held by 
the government alone. The public cannot have their say about any aspects in relations to the refin-
ery, which makes the national government’s decision to be unchallengeable. In contrast, the PX/
sub-production was constructed with totally different discourses. It was denied (‘does not have’, 
‘will not produce’) twice, and then, in allowing the public to determine whether to have PX pro-
duction at the plant, the power to decide has been clearly constructed for the public, through the 
term ‘democratic decision’.

Another example of this division between the refinery as a whole and its sub-production is the 
first report about the refinery after the online debates on 11 May 2013 published in Yunnan Daily:

(Title) Oil-Refining Project Will Benefit National Strategies and People’s Living Standards, Sub-
Production Items Will Respect Public Opinions.

The discourses in this text are constructed around two key terms: ‘oil-refining’ and ‘sub-
production’, and the words in the constructions are very different. The oil-refining project is 
described as benefitting ‘national strategies and people’s living standards,’ which is how the 
government defined this refinery in the first place. Through this definition, the government 
maintains its interests and needs. Also, when arranging the words, the term ‘national strategies’ 
is placed before ‘people’s living standards,’ giving a prior position to the former, as if people’s 
living standards, although important, are not as important as national strategies. This also stresses 
the requirements of the Chinese government from this refinery. In contrast, decisions about sub-
production are described as ‘respect[ing] public opinions’, which constructs power for the pub-
lic: the power to determine. By constructing the discourse differently around the two aspects of 
the refinery, the government tried to suggest that it had listened to the concerns expressed in the 
online debates and forced the local government to compromise. But the oil refinery would still 
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go ahead, as the national government’s decision is legitimate and unquestionable despite the 
online debates. It may appear on the surface that the government had respected public opinion 
and allowed the public to gain in terms of its interests, but in fact, by going ahead with the oil 
refinery, the government’s interests are protected while environmental concerns are not met.

The second indication of limited government actions is its choice to communicate about the 
refinery predominantly through one-direction/single channels, rather than by engaging in debate in 
an equal and inclusive arena. By using traditional party newspapers, public exhibitions and talks, 
information flowed from the authorities towards individuals, and no space was left for individuals 
to challenge them directly in an interactive platform. For the press conferences, the two discussion 
panels and the field trip to Qinzhou oil refinery, the government also took a dominant role. What 
questions could be asked, what answers could be reported, where and how to report them, and even 
which factories could be visited, were issues entirely determined by the government to fit with its 
interests. Questions and trips were designed to enable the government to justify its decisions rather 
than to equally and inclusively present both the government’s opinions and individuals’ concerns. 
By using these types of channels, the government was able to communicate its own view of the 
refinery, to reinforce its pre-existing interests and to promote its interests further, rather than open-
ing up a conversation in which diverse opinions could be equally and inclusively exchanged. The 
microblog was the only open, equal and inclusive arena used by governmental representatives, but 
it was a minor one in this process. Thus, although the government communicated to the public 
about the reasons behind its decisions and promised that certain actions would be taken to reduce 
environmental damage, the content of the communications was not produced through an equal and 
inclusive debate between the two sides. The pre-existing interests of the government were rein-
forced at the expense of public concerns.

The third limitation is that the government terminated communications about the refinery with-
out the public’s concerns being resolved. Communications about the refinery from the government 
ceased after June 2013, and there was a general lack of follow-up information about the construc-
tion of the refinery or the promised actions. It can be seen that although the concerns and conten-
tions regarding the oil refinery had not been resolved, the government was no longer willing to 
engage. This argument is based upon the observation of a dramatic decrease in the number of 
reports in the party newspapers and a decrease in posts in the Kunming mayor’s blog after June 
2013, as illustrated in Figure 3.

Figure 3 shows that in May 2013 the refinery was a central topic, as the number of reports 
referring to it reached a peak. However, after June 2013, there was a dramatic drop in the number 
of reports. In the Kunming Daily and Yunnan Daily, there were only 11 reports in total between 
July and December 2013, while 58 had been published in May and June. Kunming’s mayor did 
not post any further microblogs about the proposed refinery after June. In fact, May and June 
2013 was the only period during which information was provided in his microblog and when there 
was engagement about the refinery. In other words, while the party media offered a great amount 
of information regarding the refinery in that 2-month period, after this period, information became 
minimal and almost ceased. Yet this drop was not because the problem had been solved; public 
concerns over the refinery were not fully addressed and the construction of the refinery itself had 
not yet been completed.

Moreover, as previously analysed, the party media reported that the government would invite a 
democratic process to determine whether to go ahead with the sub-production (Hu, Sun, & Li, 2013; 
Ma, 2013). If the government had kept its promises, there would have been further information about 
the construction process, and about a public consultation process of some kind that could take 
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decisions regarding further developments at the refinery, especially about sub-production; however, 
none of these materialised. The dramatic drop in reports meant that very few further information was 
published about the construction of the refinery or about the sub-production; neither was there any 
sign of the promised democratic process. Thus, individuals had very little knowledge of what had 
been built, whether the refinery would produce PX, and even where they could access further infor-
mation about the refinery. It was not until August 2015 that the public were informed by a non-party 
newspaper that the refinery had been fined by China’s Ministry of Environmental Protection because 
it had not put in place the environmental protection measures it had promised (South Urban Post, 
2015). However, the fine imposed was negligible and the refinery continued to operate without any 
measures being put in place. After 2 years, during which little information about the refinery was 
imparted and with no public monitoring in place, the refinery had still not installed the promised 
measures to reduce pollution, and the government had failed to supervise construction to ensure that 
those measures were in place; the ‘one vote veto’ had been an empty promise, which did not solve 
environmental concerns about the refinery. In this sense, the government’s engagement was limited 
because, although it engaged in communication, this engagement did not lead to changes; the govern-
ment’s interests were maintained and the public’s concerns were still neglected.

Discussion and conclusions

This research expands the current understanding of the Chinese government’s actions in relation to 
online political communication, showing that these were varied in nature and not limited to one 
type. But despite the variety of actions, the purposes of the government’s behaviours were still to 
maintain the political status of the digital media as a part of its ‘ideological apparatus’ (Chan, 2003, 
p. 159). This research has systematically examined the government’s engagement with online 
political communication around the oil refinery at Kunming, identifying that censorship was 

Figure 3. Number of articles about the Kunming oil refinery from January to December 2013, in Yunnan 
Daily, Kunming Daily and the Kunming mayor’s microblog.
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conducted to prevent online voices opposing the government’s decision from growing, this being 
the traditional practice of the government. However, the government also engaged in online 
debates, recognised public concerns expressed online, as it did in Xiamen and the 7.23 accident. 
This proves that engagement has become a possibility for the Chinese government, and should not 
be ignored in further studies. However, when critically examining the methods, contents and dis-
course used by the government in the political communication, it has been found that engagement 
by the government does not always lead to responses, and rather than aiming to facilitate equal and 
inclusive communications to understand public concerns and respond to them, the government 
uses such communications to reinforce and highlight its interests and needs and to keep its political 
agenda in the forefront of the public view. And even when, as in this case, the government prom-
ised actions, its promises were empty and the actions put forward were not delivered. This is dif-
ferent from the Xiamen case, and the reason for this is that the Xiamen case only involved local 
government decisions, while in Kunming, both local and national government decisions and inter-
ests were involved, and the national government’s decision dominated. These differences reflect 
the fundamental attitudes of Chinese government: the legitimacy of the national government can-
not be questioned, while local government decisions can, as long as there is no impact on the 
national government, and if resulting discussion can reduce social instability and help to facilitate 
compliance with the government as a whole.

This research also indicates that governmental behaviour in China is complicated, and rather 
than trying to draw generalised conclusions, specific and particular case-by-case examinations are 
more accurate and useful. Only through such examinations will it be possible to develop a more 
critically accurate understanding of the Chinese government’s actions in relation to online debates.

Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Notes
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‘Party- and government-run media are the battlefield for publicity; [their] first names must be ‘The CCP’ 
(党和政府主办的媒体是党和政府的宣传阵地，必须姓党)’. Available at: http://theory.people.com 
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ORCID iD

Qingning Wang  https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7770-372X

References

Chan, J. (2003). Administrative boundaries and media marketization: A comparative analysis of newspaper, 
TV, and internet markets in China. In C. Lee (Ed.), Chinese media, global contexts (pp. 159–176). 
London, England: Routledge.

Chen, S. (2010). China’s self-extrication from the ‘Malacca Dilemma’ and implications. International Journal 
of China Studies, 1(1), 1-24.

China Environment Report. (2014). Top ten environmental news in China. Retrieved from http://www.weibo 
.com/1807481843/At0nQ3eWq?type=repost#_rnd1437009621974

China Network and Information Centre. (2017). The 39th Chinese statistics report on internet development. 
Retrieved from https://cnnic.com.cn/IDR/ReportDownloads/201706/P020170608523740585924.pdf

http://www.weibo.com/p/1,005,053,258,074,703
http://theory.people.com.cn/n1/2016/0309/c40531-28185505.html
http://theory.people.com.cn/n1/2016/0309/c40531-28185505.html
https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7770-372X
http://www.weibo.com/1807481843/At0nQ3eWq?type=repost#_rnd1437009621974
http://www.weibo.com/1807481843/At0nQ3eWq?type=repost#_rnd1437009621974
https://cnnic.com.cn/IDR/ReportDownloads/201706/P020170608523740585924.pdf


Wang 175

Clayton, R., Murdoch, S., & Watson, R. (2007). Ignoring the great firewall of China. I/S: A Journal of Law 
and Policy for the Information Society, 3, 70-77.

Endeshaw, A. (2004). Internet regulation in China: The never-ending cat and mouse game. Information & 
Communications Technology Law, 13, 41-57.

Gee, J. (2014). An introduction to discourse analysis: Theory and method. London, England: Routledge.
Goldsmith, J., & Wu, T. (2008). Who controls the internet? Illusions of a borderless world. Oxford, UK: 

Oxford University Press.
Harwit, E., & Clark, D. (2001). Shaping the internet in China: Evolution of political control over network 

infrastructure and content. Asian Survey, 41, 377-408. doi:10.1525/as.2001.41.3.377
Hassid, J. (2008). Controlling the Chinese media: An uncertain business. Asian Survey, 48, 414-430. 

doi:10.1525/as.2008.48.3.414
Hu, H., Sun, W., & Li, S. (2013, May 11). Oil refining project will benefit national strategies and people’s 

living standard/ sub-production items will respect public opinions. Yunnan Daily, p. 2.
Huang, R., & Yip, N. (2012). Internet and activism in urban China: A case study of protests in Xiamen and 

Panyu. Journal of Comparative Asian Development, 11, 201-223. doi:10.1080/15339114.2012.720125
Jia, Z. (2012). A case study on bullet train derailment accident of China: How dual discourse spaces framing 

the public issue. Paper presented at International Communication Association, 2012 Annual Meeting, 
Phoenix, AZ, 24–28 May.

Jiang, M. (2008). Authoritarian deliberation: Public deliberation in China. Paper presented at International 
Communication Association, 2008 Annual Meeting, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, 22–26 May.

King, G., Pan, J., & Roberts, M. (2013). How censorship in China allows government criticism but silences 
collective expression. American Political Science Review, 107, 326-343.

Li, S. (2010). The online public space and popular ethos in China. Media, Culture &Society, 32, 63-83. 
doi:10.1177/0163443709350098

Li, Y. (2013, May 18). City Mayor Opens Microblog Account to Listen to Public Opinions. Kunming Daily, 
p. A1.

Ma, X. (2013, May 11). Kunming City held a press conference with regards to the CNPC Yunnan oil-refining 
plan yesterday/the oil-refining plan insists on the implementation of ‘one vote veto’ on environmental 
protection: The whole plan does not have PX device, will not produce PX products, whether or not have 
sub-productions will follow democratic decision procedures’. Kunming Daily, pp. 1-2.

McCormick, B., & Liu, Q. (2003). Globalization and the Chinese media: Technologies, content, commerce 
and the prospects for the public sphere. In C. Lee (Ed.), Chinese media, global contexts (pp. 139–158). 
London, England: Routledge.

O’Rourke, J., Harris, B., & Ogilvy, A. (2007). Google in China: Government censorship and corporate reputa-
tion. Journal of Business Strategy, 28(3), 12-22. doi:10.1108/02756660710746229

Rosen, S. (2010). Is the internet a positive force in the development of civil society, a public sphere, and 
democratization in China? International Journal of Communication, 4, 509-516.

South Urban Post. (2015). Yunnan Anning’s oil refining project did not construct according to plan, China’ 
ministry of environmental protection asked it to stop and fined it with 200,000 Yuan. Sina. Retrieved 
from http://news.sina.com.cn/c/2015-08-29/184732255476.shtml

Stalley, P., & Yang, D. (2006). An emerging environmental movement in China? The China Quarterly, 186, 
333-356.

Tai, Q. (2014). China’s media censorship: A dynamic and diversified regime. Journal of East Asian Studies, 
14, 185-209.

Wang, G., & Ang, P. (2010). The principal-agent problem in Chinese state-owned media. China Media 
Research, 6, 108-117.

Wu, W. (1996). Great leap or long march: Some policy issues of the development of the internet in China. 
Telecommunications Policy, 20, 699-711.

Yang, G. (2009). The power of the internet in China: Citizen activism online. New York, NY: Columbia 
University Press.

http://news.sina.com.cn/c/2015-08-29/184732255476.shtml


176 Global Media and China 3(3)

Zhang, X. (2011). From totalitarianism to hegemony: The reconfiguration of the party-state and the transfor-
mation of Chinese communication. Journal of Contemporary China, 20, 103-115. doi:10.1080/106705
64.2011.520850

Author biography

Qingning Wang is postdoctoral researcher at University of East Anglia.


